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April 6, 2022
Testimony of Acting Commissioner Laura Kavanagh, FDNY

Agency Enforcement and the Twin Parks Fire

Good morning Chair Ariola and all Council Members present. My name is Laura Kavanagh and I

am the Acting Commissioner of the New York City Fire Department. I am joined today by John

Hodgens, the Acting Chief of Department for FDNY, as well as colleagues from the Department

of Housing Preservation and Development (HPD). Thank you for the opportunity to speak with

you about the fire at the Twin Parks housing development and about the legislation introduced

by the Council in the wake of that terrible tragedy.

On the morning of Sunday January 9th, the Fire Department received a call about a fire in a duplex

apartment in the Twin Parks North West building in the Bronx. The building has 120 residential

units. The Fire Department arrived on scene just over three minutes later and the fire was largely

contained to the apartment where it began and an adjacent hallway. The family living in the

apartment of origin was able to escape without harm. However, the door to the apartment did

not close and thick smoke extended swiftly throughout the building. The spread of smoke

ultimately resulted in the death of 17 people, and 46 others were hospitalized.

Even for veteran first responders who encounter dire circumstances on a regular basis, the loss

of life at the Twin Parks fire was staggering. Members of the FDNY respond to every emergency
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with the goal of saving lives and minimizing harm. In this case, the heavy smoke moved rapidly,

reaching stairwells, hallways, and other areas used by residents who were trying to escape. 200

firefighters and 57 ambulances responded to the scene. No one who arrived on scene that day

will forget the devastation that they encountered. However, through diligent efforts, and at times

placing themselves in peril, FDNY members were able to save the lives of 15 residents who were

discovered in cardiac arrest, rescuing and transporting them to local hospitals. Dozens of other

patients were assisted in escaping the building and received immediate medical care from EMTs

and paramedics.

We are grateful to the Council for its interest in addressing issues that contributed to the loss of

life at this fire and others. The foremost problem in this fire was that smoke was able to travel

throughout the building. Though the fire itself did not spread beyond the apartment where it

originated and the connecting hallway, firefighters found residents in need of aid on virtually

every floor of the building. The apartment door remained open despite the fact that city code

requires all apartment doors to close automatically. The Fire Department’s investigation also

found other doors throughout the building that were required to be self-closing but did not in

fact close. This included doors leading into the stairwells, which filled with smoke as residents

attempted to use them for egress and firefighters used them to access upper floors. In the

aftermath of the fire, we participated in discussions with Councilmember Feliz, who represents

the district where the fire occurred and Councilmember Sanchez, who represents a nearby

district, and we are grateful for those conversations. Both councilmembers were interested in

finding ways to make residents safer and that intention is reflected in their bills before the
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committee today. Some of the bills being heard are relevant to the interests of the Fire

Department and others are better addressed by our colleagues at HPD or other agencies.

Legislation

Introduction 104 & 105 – These bills, sponsored by Councilmember Feliz, would define the term

“self-closing door” in the Housing Maintenance Code and amend the Code in a manner that

clarifies that all doors providing access to interior corridors or stairs in R-1 and R-2 occupancies

must be self-closing. We think this focus on self-closing doors is important, particularly given the

role that they played in the fire at Twin Parks. As to the specifics of the changes to the code, we

defer to our colleagues at the Department of Housing Preservation & Development.

Introduction 106 – This bill, sponsored by Councilmember Hanif, prohibits the sale of electric

space heaters that do not have automatic shut-off and thermostat functionality and do not have

certain certifications. The goal of eliminating the unsafe use of space heaters is a laudable one.

As to the specific language, we defer to our colleagues at the Department of Consumer and

Worker Protection.

Introduction 115 – This bill, sponsored by Councilmember Hudson, would change the required

temperature maintained by landlords during heating season. The Fire Department does not have

a position on this bill.

Introduction 131 – This bill, sponsored by Councilmember Sanchez, would amend current

requirements regarding Fire Department fire safety education and outreach to residential
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buildings to require that those activities include information pertaining to the safe operation of

electric space heaters. The Fire Department supports this bill. We currently perform outreach

that includes space heater safety and best practices. We have expanded those efforts in recent

months. We think this change is a good one and we look forward to partnering with the Council

to amplify fire safety messaging.

T2020-6552 – This bill, sponsored by Councilmember Carr, would require the Department of

Buildings to waive DOB fees on permits to alter family dwellings to conform with the Fire Code.

We defer to the Department of Buildings on this issue.

T2022-0084 - This bill, sponsored by Councilmember Carr, would amend the Administrative Code

to require the installation of carbon monoxide detecting devices in basements. The Fire

Department is in favor of technology that helps first responders reach carbon monoxide patients

as quickly as possible. We defer to the Department of Buildings as to the specifics of these

changes to the code.

T2022-0647 – This bill, sponsored by Councilmember Williams, would require HPD to inspect self-

closing doors in a building’s common areas. We defer to HPD on these changes.

At this time, my colleagues from the Department of Housing Preservation and Development will

offer testimony.
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Good morning, Chairs Sanchez, Felix, Ariola and members of the Committees on Housing &
Buildings, Fire & Emergency Management and the Twin Parks Citywide Task Force. I am
AnnMarie Santiago and I am the Deputy Commissioner of Enforcement and Neighborhood
Strategies at the New York City Department of Housing Preservation and Development. I’m
joined by our Deputy Commissioner for Asset and Property Management, Anne-Marie
Hendrickson. Thank you for the opportunity to testify on agency enforcement and the Twin
Parks tragic fire.

The fire that took place at the Twin Parks North West affordable housing development in the
Bronx on Sunday, January 9, 2022 was a devastating tragedy, and our hearts go out to all of the
families affected. The City’s heroic firefighters, EMS workers, and first responders responded
within minutes, saving many lives. We mourn the 17 New Yorkers, including 8 children, whose
lives were lost that day.

Since then, teams from across New York City including HPD have been working tirelessly to
respond to this tragedy. Our first priority has been to attend to the needs of these families. Teams
from HPD staffed the Emergency Management Service Center and have been coordinating with
the building owner, the American Red Cross, the New York State Homes and Community
Renewal (HCR), and our fellow City Agencies to ensure displaced residents have temporary and
long-term housing. As Twin Parks is a State-financed property with Section 8 from HCR, our
colleagues at HCR have taken the lead in working with the residents to identify permanent
housing options for any households who did not wish to return to the building. In close
coordination with HCR, HPD has been actively working with our partners in the affordable
housing community to identify permanent housing options.

Before talking about the bills before us today, I would like to take a minute to talk about HPD’s
very pivotal role in housing code enforcement. Under the Housing Maintenance Code (HMC),
HPD has very broad enforcement over housing conditions. The HMC intersects with multiple
other codes in the city including the health code, the building code and the fire code. We require
our inspectors to always look for nine issues on every inspection, five are health related and four
are related to fire safety. We look at fire escapes and may issue violations for painted sprinkler
heads and blocked egress when observed. I am not aware of any inspection agency whose staff is
inside more homes than our inspectors and field staff are in every day. We were out there



throughout COVID – never standing down even at the height of the pandemic. Our agency is
also tasked with addressing the most serious conditions when property owners do not, and we do
this for HPD violations as well as other agency violations. We address lead-based paint when
referred by the health department and we oversee the demolition of buildings ordered by the
buildings department.

And with all of this responsibility, we take our role for ensuring the safety of New York City
renters extremely seriously. In addition to responding to complaints about a lack of heat and hot
water, no electricity and no water, among almost 200 additional conditions, we respond to fires
every day, working to ensure owners make the repairs tenants need to return to their homes. HPD
inspectors perform over 500,000 inspections annually, either proactively or in response to 311
complaints. Because we have so many important responsibilities, we recognize the need to be
surgical in our approach to enforcement beyond the response to complaints. We have programs
targeted to buildings that are consistently not up to code. We respond to the concerns of
community groups and your offices about apartment and building-wide issues where tenants are
afraid to file complaints for fear of reprisal. We need tenants and owners to be partners with us
in keeping tenants safe, and we look forward to continuing to educate them about their rights and
responsibilities.

Now to turn to the fire safety issues specifically that are the focus of this hearing. In New York
City, self-closing doors are required in all residential buildings with 3 or more apartments under
the HMC. Although tenants can file complaints about self-closing doors through NYC 311, and
HPD will inspect, HPD receives very few complaints about this condition. Recognizing how
important this issue is even while tenants were not complaining, and in response to a previous
large fire in the Bronx in 2017 in which there were also fatalities, HPD modified its inspection
procedure to proactively identify this condition and issue violations, following another serious
fire. The procedural change mandated that during every inspection, Housing Inspectors check to
see if the door of the apartment being inspected, and any public door they pass through on the
way to the apartment, is a self-closing door, and if not, they write the appropriate violation.
Local Law 111 changed the classification of the self-closing door from a class B violation to a
class C immediately hazardous violation and set a correction period of 21 days, effective in June
2019. These changes lead to a significant increase in the issuance of these violations, with over
22,000 violations being issued for self-closing doors in FY21.

Most owners respond to the issuance of violations with corrective action. Half of the issued self-
closing door violations were certified as corrected by property owners within 21 days. For those
violations not certified as corrected timely, HPD initiates emergency repairs. This process
results in additional doors being found to have been repaired already by the owners (just not
certified), some repairs being completed by HPD vendors and in some cases there being no
access for HPD’s vendors to complete the work. When there is no access, we send notices to the



tenant asking them to reach out to our staff to arrange the repair. If HPD’s vendor completes the
emergency repair work, the property owner will be billed for the repairs. If the owner fails to
pay, the charge becomes a tax lien against the property. The tax lien bears interest and may be
enforced to collect the amount owed. In addition, the property owner may incur civil penalties
related to the failure to comply.

HPD also periodically raises the issue of compliance with self-closing door requirements with
building owners as part of its general outreach strategy, urging them to be proactive in checking
the doors in their building to ensure that they are self-closing. We also made this issue more
prominent in our general communications with tenants and owners, including an update to our
ABCs of Housing information guide and updated our webpage on Fire Safety.

Given the tragic event at Twin Parks, we know more can and must be done to protect our fellow
New Yorkers. We appreciate your attention to this issue and want to continue to work with you
to ensure that the next steps forward are productive and effective.

In regards to Introductions 104, 106,131, T2020-6522 and T2022-0084, HPD has no concerns
and defers to our colleagues at FDNY and DOB for comments. HPD does not have direct
concerns about Int. 115, but we defer to our colleagues who have expertise in environmental
efficiency and sustainability since increasing indoor temperatures will have an effect on the
City’s ability to reach it’s goals toward reducing our carbon footprint.

In response to Int. 105, we support the concept of increasing civil and false certification penalties
and look forward to discussing the details with Council Member Feliz and Council staff about
the most effective way to frame those amendments. While we share your goals of ensuring that
owners quickly meet their obligations to make repairs and confirming that those repairs are done
properly, we have concerns about shortening the compliance period for owners and creating a
mandatory requirement for HPD reinspections. Lowering the compliance period to 10 days
creates a very short timeline in which to arrange for the availability of the tenant and address
situations where the required repair is more complex then changing the self-closing mechanism
such as where a door replacement is required. Creating a mandatory reinspection period for all
self-closing doors, when there is a process in place for tenants to challenge an owner’s
certification and a process in place for the emergency repair program to dispatch vendors to
conduct repairs when there is no certification or a false certification, limits HPD’s flexibility to
respond to other types of serious and potentially more imminently dangerous conditions. We
would be happy to have more conversations about the best way to accomplish the goals we’re
discussing here today to make our city safer.



While we are still evaluating the scope of T2022-0647 and we will get back to Council once we
have a full assessment, an initial review of the bill confirms that new resources will be needed,
assuming we are reading the bill correctly to require inspections every two years in all multiple
dwellings (which may number over 140,000 properties) where there are presumed to be public
area self-closing doors. Those resources will include a new unit including Housing Inspectors to
conduct the proactive initial inspections as well as to conduct the reinspections of any issued
violations, additional administrative staff to handle scheduling, tracking, processing issued
violations and new technology to enable the reporting required.

Finally, I want to reiterate the important changes we are making at HPD in compliance with
Mayor Adams’ Executive Order 12. We are excited to be partnering with the Fire Department
around outreach and education, data collection and sharing and strategic thinking about future
ideas for enhanced enforcement around fire safety issues. We have similar and strong
partnerships with the DOHMH and DOB around issues where both agencies have jurisdiction
and these partnerships have strengthened our enforcement and education initiatives. We believe,
as Mayor Adams has stressed repeatedly in his discussions of this issue, that education for both
property owners and tenants about how to stay safe and what to do in the event of a fire will go a
long way towards preventing tragedies like the one at Twin Parks.

Thank you for your time and we look forward to your questions.
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Good morning,

My name is Jumaane D. Williams, and I am the Public Advocate for the City of New York. I
would like to thank Chair Oswald Feliz, Chair Pierina Ana Sanchez, and Chair Joann Ariola for
holding today’s hearing on the Twin Parks fire.

What happened last January was a terrible tragedy with 17 people, including eight children,
losing their lives to one of the deadliest fires in the City's recent history. I also honor the many
firefighters who risked their lives to help people escape from the fire. I know we will hear from
those who survived from this tragic fire. I recommend the administration stay to hear their stories
from a traumatic experience.

The reality is that too often fires in our City take place in communities of more color. The Fire
Department's own data shows that, from May 2020 to May 2021, a majority of the districts with
the top ten number of recorded fires were communities of more color. Half of those districts
alone have a substantially higher immigrant population. In addition, in eight of the 12 districts
with the most fire incidents, Black residents were the majority. Clearly, these fires are not
random. They reflect the City’s neglect of communities of more color.

I agree with Mayor Adams that what happened last January was an unspeakable tragedy. I
welcome the administration's recent decision to increase coordination between FDNY and the
Department of Housing Preservation and Development. It is a critical first step, and I hope we
build on this. That is why the administration should commit to targeting the systemic inequities
that cause such fires in the first place. One start can be ensuring repairs that are requested are
also performed. Tenants should feel there is a system of accountability when repairs are not
done.

At the same time, questions must be raised about the Mayor’s Fund to Advance New York.
While over $3 million was raised, just 10 percent was distributed by March. When the families
of those who survived the fire made public their concerns and frustrations, the Mayor decided to
give another $3 million to the 150 families. I am concerned over the initial lack of fund



distribution, location of critical supplies such as clothing, and the overall structure of the
Mayor’s Fund.

One critical question is who exactly manages the Mayor’s Fund to Advance New York. It is
unclear who is collecting, distributing, and keeping track of funds. Who should families go to
when they need more money to transfer out of hotels? How do we know the total amount of
funds given to the Mayor’s Fund? There were many donations given, including clothing intended
for the families affected by the fire. Where did they go? Families did not receive any of them, but
clearly they are somewhere.

I am equally concerned with the next step for families in hotels. Eventually, there will be 150
households transferring from a hotel to an apartment. It is unclear whether the administration
will help these individuals, and it should be clear about the relocation process. These families
should also be given cash assistance and emergency SNAP benefits if not done so already. The
administration should also add at least two community-based organizations in handling cases
instead of just having Bronxworks. This should be available to all regardless of immigration and
lease status. Finally, the administration should ensure nutritious and culturally friendly meals to
families after reports of a massive drop in food quality when vendors were switched.

The Twin Parks fire caused so much pain for families of those who lost their lives. It also caused
trauma and suffering for those who survived the fire, now wondering where they can get
permanent, affordable housing. This administration has a lot to answer over its commitment to
preventing more tragedies and its handling of existing funds for these families. Thank you.
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The Real Estate Board of New York to 
The Committees on Fire and Emergency 
Management, Housing and Buildings, and 
the Special Committee on Twin Parks 
Citywide Taskforce on Fire Prevention of the 
New York City Council  
 
The Real Estate Board of New York (REBNY) is the City’s leading real estate trade association 
representing commercial, residential, and institutional property owners, builders, managers, investors, 
brokers, salespeople, and other organizations and individuals active in New York City real estate. REBNY 
thanks the City Council for the opportunity to provide testimony regarding the important issues 
surrounding the tragic Twin Parks fire.  
 
The Twin Parks fire, which occurred on January 9th at 333 East 181st Street in the Bronx, was the 
deadliest fire in decades with seventeen lives lost, forty-four injured, along with the displacement of 
dozens of families from their homes and local community. It has rightfully initiated the important 
conversation on how to strengthen and build upon existing fire safety regulations to ensure that New 
York City does not experience such a tragedy again.  
 
REBNY and our members work daily with FDNY, HPD and DOB to continue to strengthen all aspects of 
fire prevention. Residential buildings in New York City are subject to a variety of operational and physical 
fire safety regulations with conscious redundancies in place to ensure the health and safety of the public. 
With the advent of new technologies and an ever-changing cityscape, it is essential these regulations are 
reviewed and updated to safeguard against any threats to the public’s wellbeing. The City generally 
reassesses and updates the Fire Code on a three-year cycle and implements other regulatory changes in 
the interim as needed. With this said, the recent tragedy at Twin Parks demands a review of existing fire 
safety policies to understand what failures or gaps in the regulations or their enforcement allowed this 
tragedy to occur.   
 
REBNY aims to ensure that the industry can serve as a useful partner and stakeholder in the policy 
decisions that must be made in support of greater public safety, fire prevention and building 
maintenance. In addition to the legislation under consideration at this hearing, there are additional steps 
the Council could take to further improve fire preventative measures. These include:   
 

• Establishing an affirmative obligation for building owners and managers to annually inspect the 
operations of self-closing doors and maintain records to document proof of that inspection.  
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• Establishing a process in which tenants are provided with the right to request a building owner to 
inspect a self-closing door and to require that tenants are provided notice on how to request this 
right, like processes for stove knob covers or window guards.  

• Requiring FDNY to distribute the emergency preparedness guide and planning checklist annually 
instead of on a three-year cycle.  

• Replacing the ability for residents to certify the presence of the emergency preparedness notice 
on dwelling unit doors with a requirement that owners conduct an annual inspection.  

• Updating the emergency preparedness notice to ensure it is consistent with close the door notices 
to call greater attention to closing the door upon exit in an emergency. 

• Working with FDNY to partner with building owners to test the viability of a residential fire drill 
requirement. 

REBNY stands ready to work with the Council on all these suggestions as well as the legislation being 
heard today. To that end, comments on the specific bills under consideration are below.  
 
BILL: Intro 104-2022  
 
TOPIC: Defining the term self-closing door. 
 
SPONSORS: Council Members Feliz, Ariola, Sanchez, Abreu, Hanif, Brewer, Riley, Yeger, Krishnan, 
Brannan, Williams and Won by the request of the Bronx Borough President Gibson. 
 
REBNY supports this bill. Intro 104 would add a definition for the term “self-closing door” as it is used 
within the Housing Maintenance Code. In the aftermath of the Twin Parks fire, investigations concluded 
that the cause of the fire was initiated by a space heater. More tragically, residents were unable to 
escape the burning building due to smoke percolating through paths of egress, making it impossible to 
exit. This, unfortunately, was due in large part to the failure of doors to self-close.  
 
While the existing Housing Maintenance Code establishes requirements for self-closing doors, there is 
no definition of this term. Adding such a definition to the Administrative Code would solve for this issue 
and bring greater consistency to this obligation.  
 
While REBNY supports codifying a definition, we believe that any definition should include that a door 
be required to cross a strike plate and latch. The definition in Intro 104 does not require that a door must 
latch. A failure for a door to latch would not establish a fire safe enclosure compared to a door that can 
self-close and latch. Therefore, a definition should include the requirement that a door be able to latch.  
 
For reference, the National Fire Protection Association defines self-closing doors as, “Doors that, when 
opened and released, return to the closed position.”1 This definition could provide a useful reference for the 
Council in further considering this measure. REBNY is ready to work with the Council to strengthen this 
worthwhile legislation.  
 
BILL: Intro 105-2022  
 
TOPIC: Housing and fire safety. 
 

 
1 https://www.nfpa.org/codes-and-standards/all-codes-and-standards/list-of-codes-and-standards/detail?code=80 
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SPONSORS: Council Members Feliz, Ariola, Sanchez, Abreu, Hanif, Hudson, Riley, Krishnan, Stevens, 
Williams and Won by the request of the Bronx Borough President Gibson.  
 
Intro 105 would reduce the amount of time for a landlord to correct a violation to keep or maintain self-
closing doors from 21 days to 10 days. Once the 10-day window has run, it also requires inspection by 
the Department of Housing Preservation and Development within 14 days, regardless of whether the 
owner has submitted a certification of correction. It would also increase civil penalties for willful false 
certification by landlords of completed repairs and for Class C Housing Maintenance Code violations, 
also known as immediately hazardous violations. Finally, this bill would clarify that all doors providing 
access to interior corridors or stairs in R-1 and R-2 occupancy groups must be self-closing or equipped 
with a device that will ensure such doors close shut and are latched.  
 
REBNY supports this bill. Intro 105 identifies a more appropriate penalty schedule for non-compliance 
with self-closing door requirements, and in conjunction with T2022-0647 will help create a more 
rigorous enforcement regime for self-closing doors, which will ultimately save lives. 
 
In addition, REBNY supports raising penalties to the amounts outlined in the bill for willfully failing to 
correct violations.  
 
While REBNY supports this bill, the Council needs to ensure that HPD has the appropriate resources to 
facilitate inspections in the new timeline established under the legislation. As resources for inspectors 
are already limited at HPD, DOB and FDNY alike, this could be a considerable challenge.  
 
In addition, currently it is not clear that self-closing door requirements apply to individual dwelling unit 
entry doors. While this is assumed, it is not defined in Code. REBNY believes that it may be beneficial to 
provide clarity around this ambiguity, and to work with HPD, owners and managers to ensure that there 
are clear procedures for inspections of individual dwelling unit entry doors, record keeping obligations, 
and owner liability should a tenant refuse access for the purposes of an inspection. 
 
BILL: T2022-0647 
 
TOPIC: Inspections of self-closing doors in residential buildings. 
 
SPONSORS: Council Members Williams, Hudson, Salamanca, Feliz, Riley, and Stevens.  
 
T2020-0647 would require the Department of Housing Preservation and Development (HPD) to inspect 
self-closing doors in a building’s common areas at least once every two years. It would require HPD to 
notify the building owner immediately of any self-closing door violation and requires that a building 
owner immediately take action to correct such violation. If such inspection reveals any immediately 
hazardous violation, HPD would conduct a re-inspection of the building after the building owner notifies 
HPD that such violation has been corrected or after 90 days since the agency identified the violation, 
whichever occurs first. Where a tenant or occupant of a residential building requests an inspection for an 
alleged violation, this bill would require that HPD inspect the immediate floor for self-closing door 
violations. If HPD discovers a violation, the agency would inspect all other common areas in such 
building to confirm any additional self-closing door violations. 
 
REBNY supports this bill. Codifying an inspection requirement and defining the scope of the inspection 
of self-closing doors in building common areas is an important step to prevent future tragedies like what 
happened at Twin Parks.  
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To make this inspection requirement more effective, REBNY encourages the Council to ensure that 
adequate resources are provided to HPD so that they can accommodate this additional requirement.  
 
BILL: Intro 115-2022  
 
TOPIC: Minimum temperatures required to be maintained in dwellings. 
 
SPONSORS: Council Members Hudson, Powers, Feliz, Sanchez, Brewer, Hanif, Krishnan and Stevens.  
 
Intro 115 would require that during heating season, between October 1 and May 31, building owners of 
residential buildings who are required to provide heat for their tenants maintain certain minimum 
temperatures in areas of dwelling units that are used or occupied for living purposes. The bill would 
increase the minimum daytime (between 6 a.m. and 10 p.m.) temperature during heating season from 68 
degrees (Fahrenheit) to 70 degrees, and it would increase the nighttime (between 10 p.m. and 6 a.m.) 
temperature from 62 degrees to 66 degrees. 
 
In 2017, the City Council enacted Local Law 86,2 which raised the minimum nighttime (between 10 p.m. 
and 6 a.m.) temperature during heating season from 55 degrees to 62 degrees, regardless of the outdoor 
temperature. The law did not change requirements for daytime temperatures, which was and continues 
to be required to be maintained at 68 degrees when the outdoor temperature drops below 55 degrees.   
 
Raising minimum temperature requirements may seem like a reasonable and pragmatic solution to 
reduce the use of space heaters that can pose fire risks. However, this legislation has significant 
unintended consequences that must be fully evaluated, including substantial additional energy use and 
related carbon emissions and costs. In addition, evidence demonstrates that raising the temperature as 
outlined in the bill may not actually increase indoor comfort in many buildings. 
 
As the real estate industry and New York City overall continue to work collectively to lower greenhouse 
gas emissions, including through Local Law 97 and other measures, the increases in minimum indoor 
temperatures mandated by this bill unfortunately would undoubtedly increase greenhouse gas emissions. 
With natural gas and fuel oil still the most common types of heating sources for residential buildings, this 
legislation would lead to greater fossil fuel use and make it even harder for buildings to comply with local 
emissions reduction mandates. 
 
Heating and cooling constitute a significant portion of a building’s total energy consumption. It is not 
uncommon for a multi-family building of 100-200 units to have over half of its total energy consumption 
dedicated to heating and up to 10% of its total operating costs on heating alone. Requiring higher 
temperatures be maintained could severely exacerbate these costs, and cause significant strain for small 
building owners, including cooperative shareholders. Such additional costs could be passed on to tenants 
which could impact the city’s affordable housing stock. 
Finally, this legislation may not make a material difference in indoor comfort in certain buildings unless 
substantial steps are taken to improve the thermal performance of the entire building. In poorly insulated 
buildings, raising indoor temperatures will not prevent heat from escaping and will not solve the 
underlying issue. 
 

 
2 https://legistar.council.nyc.gov/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=2240508&GUID=4731360D-AB3E-4C20-BC89-

B194AE40F6AD 
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REBNY strongly encourages the Council to take a more holistic approach that considers the significant 
capital disparities facing much of our housing stock due to inferior insulation, windows and heating and 
cooling systems. This could best be accomplished by creating a suite of tools to help residential owners 
retrofit properties to increase heat retention in dwelling units. This could include financing and 
incentives, such as the programs established along with Local Law 97. In addition, the New York State 
Energy, Research and Development Authority (NYSERDA) offers a range of residential programs 
designed to help New York State residents identify areas where their homes are driving up energy costs 
and can aid in completing energy efficiency improvements for a healthier, more comfortable home. 
REBNY encourages the Council to consider and improve upon these resources.  
 
BILL: Intro 106-2022  
 
TOPIC: Sale of electric space heaters. 
 
SPONSORS: Council Members Hanif, Sanchez, Powers, Feliz, Riley, Yeger, Krishnan, Brannan, Williams 
and Won as well as Public Advocate Williams.  
 
Intro 106 would prohibit the sale of electric space heaters without automatic shut-off and thermostat 
functionality and electric space heaters which have not been certified by a testing and certification body 
recognized and approved by the United States Consumer Product Safety Commission. 
 

REBNY members understand the dangers that faulty space heaters can bring to residential buildings. As a 
result, it is sensible for the Council to examine ways to ensure more stringent requirements for space 
heaters sold in New York City.  
 
With this said, the crux of the issue and the need for a space heater in the first place relates to dwelling 
units being inadequately heated in the winter months. Specific comments on how to approach the root 
problem are addressed in relation to Intro 115.   
 
BILL: Intro 131-2022  
 
TOPIC: Requiring the fire dept to conduct residential education and outreach regarding the safe 
operation of electric space heaters. 
 
SPONSORS: Council Members Sanchez, Hanif, Riley, Williams, Won and Ariola.  
 
REBNY supports this bill. Intro 131 would amend current requirements relating to the Fire Department’s 
efforts to conduct fire safety education and outreach for residential buildings, by requiring that such 
activities include dissemination of relevant information pertaining to the safe operations of electric space 
heaters in residential settings. REBNY and its members value the longstanding relationship between 
FDNY and the real estate industry and stand ready to assist on outreach, education, and fire prevention 
efforts. 
 
BILL: T2020-6552  
 
TOPIC: Requiring the commissioner of buildings to waive filing fees for permits to alter family dwellings 
to conform to the NYC fire code. 
 
SPONSORS: Council Members Carr, Borelli and Ariola.  
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T2020-6552 would require the Commissioner of Buildings to waive the filing fee for a permit to alter a 
one-, two- or three-family homes when the applicant self-certifies that the alteration is to conform the 
home to the City Fire Code. The bill would also require the Department of Buildings to conduct outreach 
on the waiver in the designated citywide languages. 
 
REBNY supports this bill. While most of the assets of REBNY members are larger than the buildings that 
this bill would apply to, any initiative to help streamline and eliminate additional barriers to reach greater 
fire prevention are worthwhile. REBNY encourages the Council to examine additional opportunities to 
eliminate similar barriers for larger buildings to a reasonable extent.  
 
BILL: T2022-0084  
 
TOPIC: Requiring carbon monoxide detecting devices in the basements of certain dwellings. 
 
SPONSORS: Council Members Carr, Borelli and Ariola.  
 
T2022-0084 would require that all multi-family apartment buildings install carbon monoxide detecting 
devices in basement common areas of such buildings, except those areas regularly used for access to or 
egress from a dwelling unit. Such requirement would not apply to private dwellings. 

Just like all aspects of fire prevention, REBNY and its members take requirements surrounding carbon 
monoxide detectors and the need to prevent potential carbon monoxide poisoning extremely seriously. 
Currently, it is required that in Class A Multiple Dwellings at least one carbon monoxide detector is 
installed within fifteen feet of the primary entrance to each room lawfully used for sleeping purposes. In 
Class B Dwellings, at least one detector is required within each dwelling unit, or a line-operated zoned 
carbon monoxide and smoke detector system can be used throughout the multiple dwelling in 
accordance with rules and regulations promulgated by the New York City Department of Buildings. In 
one- and two-family homes (non-owner-occupied units), at least one approved and operational detector 
is required within each dwelling unit, including at least one carbon monoxide detector within fifteen feet 
of the primary entrance to each room lawfully used for sleeping purposes. 

REBNY appreciates the intent of the bill to create further requirements that could alert tenants or 
occupants of potential risks surrounding carbon monoxide. Basement detectors could be sensible as 
many basements house boilers, furnaces, hot water heaters and clothes dryers – all of which often 
require an exhaust that emits carbon monoxide. REBNY encourages the Council to consider how this bill 
would overlap with existing requirements, and the additional costs that could be incurred by building 
owners.  

Thank you for the consideration of these points.  

CONTACT:  
 
Ryan Monell 
Vice President, Government Affairs  
Real Estate Board of New York  
212.616.5247 
rmonell@rebny.com  











 
 

Intro. 115, Minimum Temperatures Required in Dwellings 

 
Testimony Submitted to the City Council  

Committee on Housing and Buildings 

April 6, 2022  

 

The American Council of Engineering Companies of New York (ACEC New York) thanks the 

Committee for this opportunity to submit testimony on Intro 115, which would increase the 

required minimum daytime temperature during heating season from 68 degrees to 70 degrees, 

and would increase the nighttime temperature from 62 degrees to 66 degrees. 

 

ACEC New York represents close to 300 consulting engineering and affiliate firms throughout 

New York, with a concentrated presence in New York City. Our members plan and design the 

structural, mechanical, electrical, plumbing, civil, environmental, fire protection and technology 

systems for the buildings and infrastructure throughout the city. 

 

ACEC New York’s Metro Energy Code Committee provides the following observations in 

regard to Intro 115:  

 

• We believe that enforcement of the existing requirements and maintenance of systems is 

the bigger concern; rather than the specific setpoints.   

• The most common issue is that regulated setpoints are often not maintained; not that the 

required setpoints are too low. 

• We are concerned that the legislation as written will not mitigate the use of unsafe space 

heaters, since the perception of temperature is subjective and they may remain widely in 

use.   

• The industry standard for comfort conditions, ASHRAE 55, sets in place comfort criteria 

which are likely to satisfy most occupants.  The current daytime (6am – 10pm) setpoint  

of 68F is well within the ASHRAE 55 comfort criteria and does not necessarily create  

an uncomfortable space.  Even the current unoccupied setpoint is within possible comfort 

range depending on other factors.  

• The increase of setpoints would be expected to increase energy and fossil fuel 

consumption across the city, in conflict with Local Law 97.  

• ACEC New York recommends the problem be addressed in a different manner, with 

greater emphasis on enforcement of existing regulations.   

 

If you have any questions or if our committee can be of assistance to you, we are happy to 

coordinate.    

 
For further information please contact: 

Bill Murray 

Vice President of Metro Region, ACEC New York 

bill@acecny.org  

P:  212-682-6336 

 

mailto:bill@acecny.org


 

 

 

TESTIMONY TO THE SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON TWIN PARKS 

CITYWIDE TASK FORCE ON FIRE PREVENTION 

 

Proposing Alternatives to Int. 0115 Which Seeks to Raise Minimum Heating Requirements 

April 6th, 2022 

 

The Council of New York Cooperatives & Condominiums (CNYC Inc.) is a membership 

organization providing information, education, and advocacy for housing cooperatives and 

condominiums located throughout the five boroughs of New York City and beyond. More than 

170,000 New York families make their homes in CNYC member buildings, which span the full 

economic spectrum from very modest, income-restricted housing to solid middle-class apartment 

complexes to upscale dwellings. New Yorkers who make their homes in housing cooperatives 

and condominiums are committed to this City and invested in its future.   

 

For more than a decade, New York City has been recognized as a national leader in 

energy conservation by enacting groundbreaking laws and providing training and advice to New 

Yorkers on how to reduce their carbon footprint and make their homes energy-efficient. 

Currently, all residential building owners are required to maintain heating at 68 degrees between 

6:00 am and 10:00 pm and 62 degrees between 10:00 pm and 6:00 am, regardless of outdoor 

temperatures. Abundant information attests to the fact that these levels are quite sufficient for 

tenant comfort.  

 

 Int. 0115 seeks to increase the daytime minimum heat required to 70 degrees and the 

nighttime minimum heat to 66 degrees. In addition to the burdensome costs associated with 

raising temperatures, this legislation is a giant step backward in our City’s ongoing energy 

conservation and carbon control efforts. While we appreciate the bill’s intent, we respectfully 

suggest improved and thorough inspections of apartments, and believe more follow-ups in 

response to heat complaints would go a long way towards resolving issues that lead residents to 

resort to using space heaters. We urge the City Council to refrain from the passage of this 

legislation.  

 

Mary Ann Rothman  

Executive Director  



Heat Seek Testimony in Support of Intro 115
Twin Parks Citywide Task Force on Fire Prevention Hearing
April 6, 2022

Noelle Francois
Executive Director
Heat Seek NYC

I want to begin my testimony by thanking Council Members Feliz, Sanchez, Ariola, Hudson and
the many co-sponsors of Intro 115 for recognizing the opportunity to make our city safer and
prevent horrible tragedies like the Twin Parks fire in the Bronx.

My name is Noelle Francois and I am the Executive Director of Heat Seek, a nonprofit that works
with tenants experiencing insufficient heat in their apartments in the wintertime. We use smart
temperature sensors to accurately and reliably document the indoor temperature during the
winter months and help tenants prove when the temperature in their apartments is too low.

While many of the tenants we work with experience egregiously low apartment temperatures, far
below the current thresholds, we have also come to understand, through our experience working
with hundreds of tenants over the past seven years, that the thresholds themselves are too low.

The existing wintertime temperature thresholds of sixty-eight degrees during the day and
sixty-two degrees at night are cold. They are not comfortable or safe temperatures for many
people in the winter months, especially for the elderly and young children1 2. According to the
World Health Organization, cold indoor temperatures lead to significant negative health
outcomes for vulnerable populations, contributing to respiratory and cardiovascular disease as
well as excess winter mortality and morbidity3. Adequately heating residential apartments is not
simply about comfort; it is a matter of life and death.

3 WHO Housing and Health Guidelines. 2018. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK535294/

2 Effect of cold indoor environment on physical performance of older women living in the community, Age and
Ageing, Volume 43, Issue 4, July 2014, Pages 571–575.
https://academic.oup.com/ageing/article/43/4/571/2812220?login=false

1 “Hypothermia can happen both indoors and outdoors,” Cleveland Clinic.
https://health.clevelandclinic.org/hypothermia-can-happen-indoors-surprising-facts/#:~:text=Hypothermia%20can
%20happen%20indoors%20in,Both%20can%20lead%20to%20hypothermia



We know from our own data analysis of Heat Seek sensor data that many New York City landlords
flout the existing temperature threshold laws by consistently straddling the line, heating their
buildings to one or two degrees below the threshold in order to save money while knowing they
are unlikely to get caught.

Landlords are able to get away with this because, even though the daytime threshold is currently
set at sixty-eight degrees, based on conversations with inspectors from the Department of
Housing Preservation and Development and written violation reports we have reviewed, we now
know that HPD will not issue a heat violation unless the temperature in the apartment is
sixty-four degrees or below. This buffer is unacceptable and counter to the law as itʼs currently
written.



The above photo depicts the HPD brochure that is provided to tenants a�er an HPD inspector
visits their apartment to conduct an inspection for housing code violations. Deputy
Commissioner AnnMarie Santiago referenced this brochure as part of her testimony during the
Twin Parks Citywide Task Force on Fire Prevention hearing on April 6, 2022. The brochure very
clearly states that violations are only issued for temperatures under sixty-five degrees.

The tenant who received this brochure had an HPD inspection in their apartment on January 30,
2022, and subsequently received a violation for insufficient heat. When the landlord failed to take



action on the heat violation, HPD initiated the process to make repairs. However,  more than two
months later, a serious heat problem continues to persist in this tenantʼs apartment. On the
morning of the Twin Parks hearing, the temperature in the tenantʼs apartment was sixty-three
degrees, in clear violation of the law. This tenant has documented over 2000 hours of illegally
cold temperatures in their apartment this winter alone, has called 311 and HPD directly on
numerous occasions, has given access to the apartment when it is requested, and has stayed
home multiple times to supervise inspections and repairs. This tenant has done everything right
and taken all the appropriate steps, yet still cannot get a resolution to their heating problem.
Unfortunately, this tenantʼs situation is far from unique, and illustrates that even when HPDs
process works as itʼs supposed to, tenants cannot get a resolution to their heating issues in an
acceptable time frame.

We believe that increasing the temperature threshold and providing a mechanism for ensuring
adequate enforcement of the law should both happen in order to keep New Yorkers safe. We
wholeheartedly agree with the comments made by Council Member Krishnan during the Twin
Parks hearing that the entire HPD enforcement system is broken and needs to be radically
reimagined.

When people cannot stay warm, they turn to space heaters, stovetops, and ovens to heat their
homes. The recent tragedy in the Bronx illustrated yet again how dangerous this can be.

If the City is serious about taking action to reduce the likelihood of tragic outcomes from
alternative heating sources, the Council should increase the threshold temperatures so that a
truly warm temperature is maintained using the buildingʼs existing heating system. Increasing the
temperature thresholds will keep thousands of New Yorkers safe and truly warm in their homes.

Thank you,

Noelle Francois
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NYSAFAH Testimony before the Committee on Housing and Buildings, the 

Committee on Fire and Emergency Management, and the Twin Parks Citywide 

Task Force on Fire Prevention 

6 April 2022 

 

Thank you, Chair Feliz, Chair Sanchez, and Chair Ariola for the opportunity to participate in 

today’s hearing. 

 

NYSAFAH is the trade association for New York’s affordable housing industry statewide.  Its 

400 members include developers, lenders, investors, attorneys, architects and others active in 

the financing, construction, and operation of affordable housing.  Together, NYSAFAH’s 

members are responsible for the vast majority of subsidized housing built across the City and 

State. Founded in 1998, NYSAFAH is the nation’s largest affordable housing trade group. 

 

The Twin Parks fire was a terrible tragedy and NYSAFAH strongly supports fire prevention 

measures to prevent such fires in the future: 

 

NYSAFAH supports Intro. No. 131 regarding residential education and outreach regarding 

the operation of electric space heaters. Furthermore, we encourage the Council to work with 

the Fire Department to educate tenants as to what actions to take in the event of fire, given 

that it varies dramatically depending on building type.  

 

NYSAFAH supports Intro. No. 106, which would establish standards for the sale of 

electric space heaters. Space heaters were the proximate cause of the fire, and they need to be 

manufactured to a high standard and operated according to specification to avoid electrical 

fires. 

 

NYSAFAH supports T2020-6552, which would waive filing fees for permits to alter one, 

two, and three family homes to bring them into compliance with the City Fire Code. Property 

owners should not be disincentivized from bringing their buildings into compliance with code. 

 

NYSAFAH supports Intro 104-2022, Intro 105-2022, and T2022-0647. Self-closing 

doors are a critical fire-safety mechanism, and they should be appropriately regulated and 

inspected to prevent the spread of fire. NYSAFAH also urges the Council to work with HPD to 

ensure that the agency has adequate resources to enforce these measures. At present HPD is 

suffering from extremely high vacancy rates, and additional enforcement mandates may come at 

the expense of enforcing existing code if the agency does not see an increase in personnel. 
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However, NYSAFAH opposes Intro. No. 115, which would increase the minimum indoor 

temperature in buildings with central heating. In 2017, the Council recently increased the 

nighttime temperature requirement from 55 degrees to 62 degrees. 

• Increasing interior temperatures will dramatically impair the ability of the 

City to meet Local Law 97 goals and could result in the City actually 

increasing its carbon emissions as opposed to reducing them: 

o We are witnessing accelerating climate change, which has resulted in severe 

weather events and rising sea levels that are threatening NYC’s coastal areas.  

o Buildings are responsible for 2/3rds of NYC’s carbon emissions. 

o Increasing interior temperatures in the wintertime will require still greater 

amounts of fossil fuels to heat buildings. 

• Most residential buildings in the city are heated by burning either natural gas 

or fuel oil: 

o Natural gas (methane) is one of the most potent greenhouse gases, with a 

planet-warming effect 25 times that of carbon dioxide. While cleaner at point of 

combustion, the huge number of leaks in pipelines and at wellheads means that it 

has an outsized impact on global warming. Furthermore, energy companies 

routinely vent many tons of methane into the atmosphere before conducting 

pipeline maintenance.  

o Fuel oil used for heating in NYC, typically No. 2 oil, is chemically identical to 

diesel fuel.  

• Burning more fuel oil and methane will increase asthma rates: 

o Burning fuel oil produces large quantities of sulfur dioxide and nitrogen oxides.  

o Burning methane produces large quantities of nitrogen oxides.  

o Both pollutants are associated with increased rates and symptoms of asthma. 

• Rising costs of building operation: 

o Residential heating can already consume as much as 10% of a building’s budget. 

Affordable housing runs on tight margins with maintenance and operation costs 

budgeted for during initial financing. An unexpected increase in operating 

expenses obviously cannot be offset through increased rents. Given that fuel 

costs and other operating costs are already spiking, buying more fuel would eat 

into already dwindling building reserves. 

• Human rights and fossil fuels: 

o The fossil fuels industry is often associated with dictatorships and conflicts 

around the world. Russia, for instance, has used income from the sale of natural 

gas and oil to build its war machine. Given that oil and gas have global markets, 

in which our actions here affect worldwide demand, we strongly urge the 

Council to instead focus on policy that reduces demand for these commodities. 

 



 
 
 
 

3 
 

• Work on enforcement and energy efficiency: 

o We urge the Council to focus on ways in which the existing law can be better 

enforced to ensure adequate heat, as 62 F / 68 F is a reasonable standard of 

comfort during winter months. 

o We also urge the Council to explore how buildings can be better insulated and 

retrofitted to make temperatures consistent throughout while diminishing the 

need to burn fossil fuels. 

 

Thank you again for the opportunity to testify today.  I welcome any questions or comments 

you may have. 

 

Contact: Jolie Milstein, NYSAFAH President and CEO, at jmilstein@nysafah.org 

and (646) 473-1208. 



TESTIMONY OF QUEENS & BRONX BUILDING ASSOCIATION BEFORE THE COMMITTEE ON HOUSING &

BUILDINGS

April 6, 2022

Good morning. My name is Robert Altman and I am the legislative consultant to the Queens & Bronx

Building Association. I am here to testify in opposition to Intro. No. 115.

It is ironic that the Council is now going to go against what much energy experts try to make people do.

Use less energy. The Council has recently passed a bill seeking to decrease carbon emissions, and it has

passed other such bills in the past. So now it will reverse this trend for an increase in heating in

apartments which is not even necessary. This increase will no doubt drastically increase carbon

emissions. It is the anti-thesis of what the Council has been passing the past few years.

Sixty-eight degrees is certainly sufficient heat for an apartment winter-time. If someone is cold at 68

degrees during the day there is nothing preventing that person from putting on a sweater. Similarly at

night, there is nothing that prevents adding another blanket in the evening. Neither 68 degrees in the

day or 62 degrees at night is dangerous or life-threatening. In fact, it is not even close.

Moreover, is the City paying for the increase in fuel costs? Can it be included in the rent stabilization

increases? Eventually, this gets passed along to the tenant even if after it is considered in rent

stabilization increases. Would the tenant rather pay more rent or put on a sweater and save the

money? I think most tenants would rather save money, especially since more and more having difficulty

paying the rent.

In a City where everyone is crying out to lower carbon emissions and for more affordable housing, this

well-intentioned bill does the exact opposite of what we as a City need. There is no free lunch.

Similarly, there is no free heat as the user will always eventually pay.






































